
Waitangi Tribunal Legislation Review 
Independent Technical Advisory Group 

Briefing: Progress update 
Date: 13 August 2025 

To: Hon Tama Potaka – Minister for Māori Development  

From: Bruce Gray KC, Chair, Independent Technical Advisory Group 

Phone:   

Purpose 
1. This paper provides you with a progress update from the Independent Technical

Advisory Group (ITAG), on the process to review the Treaty of Waitangi Act 1975 (the
Review).

Background 
2. The Review, and the appointment of ITAG was announced on 9 May 2025. The scope of

the Review is provided in the Independent Technical Advisory Group – Terms of
Reference.1

3. On 28 July 2025, ITAG provided its monthly written briefing to update the Ministerial
Advisory Group (MAG). ITAG met with you to discuss this briefing on 29 July 2025.

Progress update 
4. ITAG is now in phase four of the Review, and we remain on track with all deliverables

and timeframes as outlined in Table 1 below.

5. We have confirmed with your office that the draft report will be provided to MAG on
Thursday 21 August 2025.

6. ITAG have considered the feedback you shared in your meeting with us on 29 July 2025,
as part of ITAG’s ongoing deliberations.

7. ITAG have met for a series of focused workshops to finalise our recommendations. We
are now engaged in the writing of a technically focused report.

1 Independent Technical Advisory Group - Terms of Reference (May 2025) 
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